
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 31st of  October 2017 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Robinson Room, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mrs M Wardell, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr D Healing, Mr A Lund, Mr R Deakins, , Mr S Botham, Mr L Tucker, Mrs K Sharp, Mr J Ellis, Mr S Rennie, Mr G Wilson, Mr W Clarke
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

 
	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – The Police sent their apologies, they had provided a report containing statistics of targeted patrols for the key ‘hot spots’ in the village at the Public Meeting held on the 24th October.
CRIME PREVENTION – Cllr S Botham provided an update from the Public Meeting about Anti-Social Behaviour held on the 24th of October 2017.  The Minutes of which are posted on the Town Council website and Facebook site.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – There were no members of the public present.
1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllr S Pick, Mrs R Docker
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – There were no declarations of interest.
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 26th of 
September 2017.
4. REPORT BY THE CHAIRMAN OF THE TOWN COUNCIL
Since our last meeting, I was extremely pleased to host the annual presentation evening for our very successful Durrington 2017 weekend held back in July.  In all, we presented local causes awards totalling £3000.  We thoroughly enjoyed the evening although I was very disappointed that some who applied for awards were not present in person to collect.  We will in future address this issue to ensure someone can collect the award or the award will not be made.  I would like to thank Sarah for her hard work in preparing the awards for presentation.

My attention has been drawn over the past weeks to the plight of residents of The Ham, who will no doubt be affected by the new build at Avon Valley College.  Following an ill-prepared presentation to the residents by Wiltshire Council staff, and the applicant, we were left in no doubt that The Ham was the only option despite Recreation Road the better route.  I have worked quite closely with Graham Wright so that we achieve what is best for those living in The Ham.  Following a meeting I attended at County Hall with some of the residents, the outcome of which The Ham was decided to be the preferred option. Unable to argue this decision, we as a council can only work with the residents to make the new build as painless as possible.  It was established there was poor consultation.  A new build at AVC does not just affect The Ham, it also has a wider impact on other roads that the contractors and deliveries will be using to access The Ham.  We are told the chosen route will be A345 into Hackthorne; past our beautiful War memorial; and onto Church Street before accessing The Ham. This is not without complication and the war memorial will need protection from the larger articulated lorries, of which it is estimated deliveries will be 25 vehicle movements a day.  A deplorable situation, and one your chairman is not happy about.  But we have to accept the decision and work in the interests of those residents affected along the route.  With that in mind, Graham Wright as our Wiltshire Councillor has asked that we agree with a letter going to affected households and work with him on this issue.  I agree a letter is necessary and will be calling and hosting a public meeting after the New Year for residents to work with us to obtain the best outcome.

Graham’s letter reads as this:

Dear Resident

I write to inform you that a planning application for an extension to Avon Valley College (AVC) has been granted and that the agreed route for all construction traffic will be from the A345 Netheravon Road on to Hackthorne Road continuing on via Church Street and down The Ham to the north side of AVC. 

At the planning meeting it was stated and agreed that this route is far from ideal but it will be the preferred route.  Wiltshire Council Highways discounted, on safety grounds, the alternative route of traversing through Durrington and using the only other access to AVC via Recreation Road.

At present we have some estimated traffic movements but the size, quantity and finer detail of how the contractor will get materials, machinery and dispose of spoil etc. will not be confirmed until a full Traffic Management Plan is submitted to Wiltshire Council Highways for adoption. Wiltshire Council and Durrington Town Council along with myself are keen for you all to be involved and kept informed so that we can impact on the Traffic Management Plan.

So that, as a community we can ensure maximum safety to residents, minimise disruption and especially keep those older properties and our Cross Stones at the Cenotaph safe, I am asking if you would like to take up an invitation from both myself as your elected Wiltshire Councillor and John Todd the Chairman of Durrington Town Council to join us for a meeting to set up a small steering group with the remit to work with Wiltshire Council and the construction company to minimise the effects of this extension to AVC which is programmed to start in 2018. 

This offer is primarily open to all who live on the route that may be affected.  If you would like to join the steering group then please call me on 01980 655268 and leave a message to that effect. We intend to set up a meeting in November and another in December so that our recommendations can be considered by all concerned.  

As always, please feel free to ring me to discuss any questions via my mobile 07788849165 or email me at graham.wright@wiltshire.gov.uk
I hope this working approach to the issues that may arise from the AVC new build will go some way to alleviating the concern residents have. I intend to be at the forefront of this to ensure what is right for the village is obtained and that considerate construction takes place.

5. UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
POLICIES – Cllr L Tucker stated that two new policies have been drafted for approval under 
Proposals.
HR&FINANCE – Cllr S Rennie stated that the committee had met the week previous to conduct an interim check on procedures and the accounts, and reported that all was in order.  He also informed the Council that all employees Job Descriptions would be reviewed to ensure they matched the work they were conducting.  An appraisal system would also be introduced.
PLANNING – Cllr D Healing reported that at the last planning meeting held on the 24th of 
September, the following applications were considered, more applications have been received and a meeting will be scheduled for November:

17/07075/FUL - 8 Clover Lane Durrington SP4 8FG, Proposed change of use of land into garden and erection of new boundary wall – No Comment

17/09024/FUL - Durrington Down Farm Fargo Rd Larkhill SP4 8NU, Proposed change of use of two B1 light Industrial units to Gymnastic Centre (Use class D2 Assembly and Leisure) - Support


17/09362/FUL - Clifftop Hackthorne Corner Durrington SP4 8AS, Proposed single storey rear extension, car port, store and en suite - Support
AMENITIES – Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins provided an update on River Park Walk, including graffiti to benches and damage to bins which was being addressed by the Clerk.
SPEEDWATCH – Cllr R Deakins provided the statistics for October Speedwatch.  He would send out the statistics via email to the Speedwatch team and the Clerk.
6.
REPORT BY THE CLERK 
Plans are well on their way for Bonfire Night, once again this will be a joint venture with All Saints Church, Larkhill Garrison and DTC.  The event has been widely advertised, posters, dispatch, trader, website, facebook and posters and some pre-purchased tickets have been sold both in the Town Council office and at Larkhill Garrison.  There will be plenty of wood to build a fire but support is needed on Sunday morning from 10am to do this, likewise if any councillor is available on the evening of the 5th to help out as a marshall or collecting money on the gate it would be appreciated, timings are 5pm  on Millennium Park for a briefing.  Plans are also underway for the Act of Remembrance at Durrington Cemetery on the 12th of November, following the traditional annual service held at the village war memorial and church.  Reverend Philip Bromiley will conduct a short service at the Commonwealth War Memorial at 1230pm, after which wreaths will be laid.  Durrington Junior school have been approached to lay wooden crosses at the 250+ war graves during the week preceding.  Once a date is confirmed available councillors will be requested to support as well.  I am waiting for a quote from a fitness trail company to replace the ladder element of the hanging bars on the Trim Trail at the Millennium Park. The ladder has deteriorated and whilst the main supports are still sturdy the ladder would need replacing or the item removing as its worn in places which would cause a hazard to users.  The equipment has been cordoned off with tape.  The HR and Finance Committee sat on the 26th of October, once the internal financial checks and procedures had been conducted the committee discussed any HR issues, I will be reviewing the job descriptions for employees over the coming months, ensuring they accurately reflect what each member of staff is doing.  I will also be looking at introducing formal staff appraisals.  The last Bluez ‘Halloween’ Disco was held on the 18th of October, once again there were decreasing numbers (65), tickets were sold in advance at both Avon Valley College, Stonehenge School and Durrington Swimming Pool, those who did attend as always had a great time, dancing away to Disco Dion (including the Police!).  Thank you once again to everyone who supports these discos.  I have now registered for CiLCA and will be spending the next 12 months working towards this qualification, this will involve some course work in the new year as well as routine research and work on a portfolio.  

In preparation for the budget and precept setting could Councillors please consider their areas of responsibility and what funding may be required for that area, in order to report back to the Clerk at the next meeting in November so that quotes can be gained and the budget accurately determined and discussed at the next meeting.
7.
REPORT BY WILTSHIRE COUNCILLOR, CLLR G WRIGHT 
· The Packway has re-opened on one way working and, at present all work is on schedule. 

· Wiltshire Council is looking for a representative of DTC to join a small group who will be looking at what the legacy of the A303 will bring once the tunnel is completed. e.g. what routes may be used as diversions if the tunnel should be closed and what happens to the road and junctions of the A303 that will not be used as a main road.

· The Wiltshire Council Local Plan Review will soon be underway and I encourage DTC to take this opportunity to set out their vision for Durrington and Larkhill so to be acknowledged as a Large Village and not, as at present, part of Amesbury, Bulford and Durrington. 

· The Wiltshire Council Community Area Transport Group are asking, do DTC have a Road Name Sign that need replacing?  My recommendation is to renew Windsor Mews which is completely missing.  I have a new sign but the posts, board and installation will be completed by WC. 

· The pavement outside the Chemist in Bulford road will be repaired before Xmas; I have reported this completion before but unfortunately it was delayed. 

· WC has agreed to erect new bollards on the west side of Bulford Road to stop cars mounting the pavement whilst manoeuvring down Bulford Road.  A real win for DTC.

· Avon Fields has still not been adopted by WC from Persimmon.  I will be asking the question why?  

· WC Area Board would be grateful if DTC could supply a simple written interim report between area Boards about DTC activities and Durrington News.  A great way to promote our vibrant community.

· WC have organised a Youth Council which will meet regularly as part of their Local Youth Network. The first meeting at Avon Valley College will be in Jan 2018   

· The new bungalows at Charles Road are nearing completion and are a hugely positive move for Durrington.

· I am in discussion with Salisbury Reds about the timings of their buses that, all too often, meet on route through Durrington. Recently, a bus damaged a wall in Church Street whilst trying to manoeuvre past another bus at the junction of College Road. 

· The bus stop at the west end of Hackthorne Road is now a request stop going east.  This negates the use of the old stop that was positioned on a dangerous bend.

· WC Area Board is inviting nominations for their Community Awards.  There are 3 sections Individual, Group and under 18’s.  I encourage DTC to nominate community groups who dedicate so many hours of work to Durrington and Larkhill.

· I have been nominated to be a member of a WC team who will consider the total number of councillors on Wiltshire Council, and then review the numbers and boundaries of electoral divisions within the Council.  The Local Government Boundary Commission for England (‘the Commission’) has recently notified the Council of its intention to carry out this electoral review of the Council.  This is of particular importance because of the increase in residents that Army Rebasing will bring.

· I have been working hard on preparations for Bonfire Night, it is pleasing to see DTC working so well with All Saints Church and the Garrison.  

· I have had meetings with the new Principle of Avon Valley College and I was impressed by some simple changes in dress, behaviour and overall attitude that have already had a positive impact on students.  

· The planning application for the extension to Avon Valley College (AVC) was agreed at the October WC Strategic Planning Meeting.  Three residents of the Ham made verbal representation about using the Ham and how this would impact on them.  Although this is the agreed route, I take these issues of using The Ham very seriously and will be inviting all the residents who live on the route from the A345 to The Ham, Via Hackthorne and Church Street, to form a small steering group with the remit to work with Wiltshire Council, DTC, AVC and the construction company to minimise the effects on our community from the extension to AVC which is programmed to start in 2018. 

· I have been working with Durrington Infants School and local volunteers to make it safer for families to get to school.  The current Travel Plan is being reworked in an effort to secure funding from WC to install flashing, slow children crossing, signs that operate at drop off and collection times. I believe that with 3 Schools in Durrington and the influx of more students to AVC that the flashing signs could be sighted at 3 locations in Bulford Road making it safer for all students travelling to school.

8.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council.
a. Amesbury Area Board – The next meeting is scheduled for the 30th of November 2017
b. CATG – The last meeting was held on the 30th of October, Cllr J Ellis provided an update which included the agreement of CATG to install bollards along a stretch of Bulford Road between Coronation Road and Poores Road, along with a metro count on Bulford Hill for a potential new Speedwatch site.
c. Larkhill Community Partnership – The next meeting is scheduled for the 21st of November 2017.
d. World Heritage Site Management Plan –  Cllr K Sharp provided feedback from a number of events and meetings attended.
e. Monster Mash/Sunday Funday – Cllr S Rennie attended Monster Mash, the event to award local causes with funds raised from Sunday Funday.  This year the Town Council were the main recipient of the awards (totalling £3000), with £1500 being awarded to go towards the cost of the Play Park upgrade.  A thank you letter would be sent to the organisers Emma and Dion Spencer.

9.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the following:

a.
Debits and cheques for October 2017. 
b.
The bank reconciliation for September 2017.
c.
Review of the Budget for 2017/18.

10.
PROPOSALS

a.
The Council RESOLVED a 3% (rounded up/down) rise for hire costs of the Town Council’s facilities with effect from 1st April 2018.



b.
The Council RESOLVED the Town Council’s Equality and Diversity Policy.



c.
The Council RESOLVED to submit ‘no comment’ about the Environmental Statement for the Amesbury – Berwick Down A303.


d.
The Council discussed the Internal Auditor’s Report and recommendations and would consider the implementation of the recommendations, of which there are two.  This report is on the website.



e.
The Council discussed the External Auditor’s Report for which there were no recommendations/comments.  The Notice of Completion of Audit has been displayed on the Town Council noticeboard and has been posted on the website.



f.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a virement in accordance with the Town Council’s Financial Regulations to transfer money from Earmarked Reserves – Emergency Repairs into the general fund to cover the cost of work required to the rear of the Robinson Room to provide a suitable soakaway for the drainpipe/guttering.  At present the pipe is completely silted up and as a result moss/debris and rain are running out of the guttering onto the lean to of the Pre-School and into the neighbours gardens, for which we have received complaints about.  The estimated costs for this is around £600.



g.
The Council considered and approved the work needed to River Park in the following areas as recommended by Wiltshire Wildlife Trust and would speak to the Ground Maintenance Contractor for advice on the planting of suitable plants along the edge of the bank where gaps had appeared.  The clerk would consult with Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins on relocating the bench:

h.
Improving the edge of the river bank by the houses on Yew Tree Close, this area is a potential hazard as the bank is eroding leaving large gaps between the bank and protective meshing where feet/animals could get stuck.

i.
The removal of the bench by the sluice gate to assist in the Trust’s work on habitat improvements.

j.
The Town Council RESOLVED to set up a Dementia Friendly Working Group and Action Plan for the Town Council to work with other agencies and the Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright towards making the Parish a Dementia Friendly community.  Cllr S Paines would join the Working Group.

k.
The Council RESOLVED the Town Council’s Social Media Policy.

l.
The Council considered the Christmas Bluez Disco in light of the decreased attendance at the Halloween event and Avon Valley College’s upcoming production ‘School of Rock’ on the same night.  The Council deemed that the disco would still be of benefit and should be held, particularly given comments from the recent Public Meeting about young people having nothing to do.  The Clerk would look at two dates (6th and 13th of December) to see if the DJ and DWMC were available.

m.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a virement, in accordance with the Town Council’s Financial Regulations, moving funds from unspent Village Hall Cost Centre/Codes (Deep Clean, Blinds, Stage Curtains) to cover the cost of a replacement projector screen in the Village Hall, costing £1259.10+VAT.  A specialist had been to look at the broken screen which was stuck in the down position and had provided a quote for both the repair (£1471.50+VAT) and replacement.
n.
Short Mat Bowls are considering purchasing a new electric mat roller, this will be taller than the one they currently have stored in the cupboard in the corridor next to the office.  In order for a new roller to be stored, the cupboard would need to be adapted due to the height of the proposed roller.  The Town Council considered this and approved it in principle.  The Town Council will be asking all local groups who have cupboards for storage to tidy and clear their storage area, in order storage allocation can be assessed and prioritised.  A quote will be gained for the changes to the cupboard for Short Mat Bowls to consider.
o.
The Town Council RESOLVED to allow any potential hirers of the Village Hall/Pavilion to extend the hours of hire until 2am on the 1st of January 2018.  This would potentially require the hirer to contact Wiltshire Council for any extension given our hours of operation.

11.
CORRESPONDANCE TO THE CHAIRMAN OR CLERK  

The Council discussed a letter that Mr J Wigglesworth had written to Claire Perry MP about his concerns for pedestrian safety on the A345 at the car park and crossing for the cemetery.  Some of these concerns have been previously raised by the Town Council at the CATG, particularly the speed limit.  The Town Council has some concealed entrance signs it will look to install and ensure that its hedge on the car park is well trimmed back.  Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright would soon be meeting with Claire Perry and would discuss the letter, he would also speak with Wiltshire Council Highways Department to determine if consideration could be given to reducing the speed limit in this area.

12.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS – There was no confidential business to discuss.
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


